COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 30 MARCH 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman (C S), Earp, Farmer (N), Glover (as substitute for Councillor Hendry), Parsons and Rutherford (K)

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Knapton, Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder and Councillor Bloxham, Environment, 



Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder attended part of the meeting.

COS.33/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received on behalf of Councillors Hendry, McDevitt and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

COS.34/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Earp declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the items on the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership and specifically any mention of Neighbourhood Watch.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he is a Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator.

COS.35/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 10 and 12 January 2006 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

COS.36/06
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of a call-in.

COS.37/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2005/06.  He apologised that the programme had not been updated since the last meeting of the Committee and he gave a verbal  update on the following:

(a) A number of items had already been scheduled into the Work Programme for the next municipal year 2006/07 including Local Air Quality and the Draft Parish Charter.

(b)
Anti-Social Behaviour Review – the draft final report was being compiled, but due to the “purdah” restrictions on publicity in the run up to the local Council elections and following discussion with the Chairman, it was proposed to defer consideration and formal launch of the report until the next municipal year.  

(b) A Special Meeting of the Committee would be held at Talkin Tarn on 13 April 2006 at 2.00 pm.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the Anti Social Behaviour Review Final Report be considered at the beginning of the new municipal year 2006/07.

COS.38/06
FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO THE COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.15/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April to 31 July 2006) issues under the ambit of this Committee.

A Member referred to the item on Art Centre/Theatre Feasibility Study and enquired when this would be reported to the Committee.  The Director of Community Services advised that a meeting was being held with the Arts Council within the next week and he intended to report to the Executive on 24 April 2006 regarding the scope of the review and the procurement process.  He advised that it was important to progress this matter as quickly as possible and he asked the Committee to consider whether it would be appropriate to consult in advance of the next regular meeting which was scheduled for June 2006.

After discussion it was suggested that the Chairman of the Committee could be consulted in conjunction with the relevant Portfolio Holder and the Overview and Scrutiny Manager.  If the Chairman felt it necessary for a Special Meeting to be arranged then this could be done as a matter of urgency.

RESOLVED  - (1)
That the Forward Plan (1 April to 31 July 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

(2)
That after the report on Arts Centre/Theatre Feasibility Study had been considered by the Executive on 24 April 2006, the Director of Community Services consult with the Chairman of this Committee, in conjunction with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and the Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder, regarding the contents of that report.  If the Chairman felt that it was necessary to arrange a Special Meeting of this Committee this could be done as a matter of urgency.

COS.39/06
RESPONSE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – PRIMARY CARE TRUST CONSULTATION – EX.035/06

The Executive on 20 March 2006 (EX.035/06) had considered the comments of this Committee on the Primary Care Trust consultation.  This Committee had supported Option 2.

The Executive had decided to support Option 2 and had also requested that the presentation by the Strategic Health Authority on the New Community Services White Paper be extended to include all Members of the Council.

RESOLVED – That the Executive Decision be noted.

COS.40/06
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – CLEAN NEIGHBOURHOODS AND ENVIRONMENT ACT 2005

The Executive on 20 March 2006 (EX.056/06) had considered a report by the Director of Community Services (CS.09/06) on the Key Issues for the practical  implementation of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005.  The Executive had referred the report to this Committee and to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comments prior to a further report being submitted back to the Executive incorporating these comments.  

The Director of Community Services presented report CS.09/06 commenting that the implementation of the Act would involve the following key areas:

· public awareness/education;

· enforcement;

· partnership approach;

· service improvements.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) In response to a Member’s question about the speed of progress on the implementation of the Act, the Director of Community Services advised that different aspects of the Act came into force at different times and that the Act reinforces some existing legislation.  The Council wanted to approach the public awareness/education aspect through a structured communication strategy in order to involve the community by raising public awareness of issues and emphasising the benefits of monitoring the quality of the local environment.  The designation of resources to support the implementation of the Act may have been delayed slightly but this did not affect the rigour with which the Council would approach enforcement.

(b) A Member queried whether other Authorities across Cumbria would be as rigorous as Carlisle in enforcement and particularly in relation to the issue of Fixed Penalty Notices where it had been agreed that there should be a consistent level fixed across Cumbria.


The Director of Community Services advised that the Government had defined Fixed Penalty Notice levels and that a Countywide group had resolved to use the same level of Fixed Penalty Notices.  However, to his knowledge no other Authority in Cumbria had allocated additional resources towards the implementation or enforcement of this Act.


The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder commented on the good work which the Council had been undertaking over a number of years in relation to the enforcement action against fly tipping and dog fouling.  He commented that this rigorous approach would be transferred to the other areas which would be covered by this Act.

(c) There would need to be a balance between the public awareness/education aspect and the enforcement aspect.  A Member queried how this would be achieved within the context of limited resources.  


The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder responded that judgements would have to be made about where resources should be used most effectively.  The Director of Community Services added that he would be submitting a report to the Executive on 24 April 2006 with suggestions of where the budget of £150,000 should be allocated.  He advised that best practice in other Authorities had been examined and that decisions on allocation of resources between public awareness/education and enforcement would be reviewed with changes being made in the future if necessary.

(d) A Member queried what the national body, Environmental Campaign (ENCAMS) were doing in relation to this Act and also suggested that there should be lobbying of companies producing products in packaging to ensure that packaging is minimised and biodegradable. 


The Director of Community Services responded that the Cumbria Strategic Partnership was addressing this issue generally.  He emphasised that if the amount the Council spent on picking up litter could be reduced then this could be reinvested on publicity to stop the litter being dropped in the first place.

(e) A Member suggested that an increase in the number of litter bins would help the situation and also that the Council employees cutting grass should be encouraged to pick up litter.  The Director of Community Services advised that an additional £10,000 had been allocated for bins and this may be increased with part of the £150,000 allocation overall.

(f) Members referred to the Partnership approach outlined in the report and emphasised the need for positive partnerships with the Police, Housing Associations and the County Council.  Members often experienced difficulties when trying to get different Agencies to accept responsibility for and clean up specific areas of land.


The Director of Community Services advised that a Partnership approach was key to the successful implementation of the Act.  Good Partnership relationships had been built with Cumbria Constabulary, who had expressed a commitment to work with the Council’s Area Teams to address problems in specific neighbourhoods though Neighbourhood Action Plans.  


The Director advised that it was his intention to involve the Police and the Housing Associations in the future Ward visits where potential problem areas could be identified and solutions discussed and addressed.  


The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder added that this Partnership approach was key and that if individual Members were encountering problems with different organisations not taking responsibility for specific areas of land then this should be brought to the attention of the Director of Community Services.

(g)
The positive consultation work which had been undertaken with schools and young people in relation to Carlisle Renaissance was acknowledged and it was suggested that this could be built on and developed to maintain a dialogue with young people in relation to this area of work.

(h)
In response to Member’s question about progress with the Car Clear Scheme, the Director of Community Services advised that it would be appropriate to review the Pilot Scheme at the next meeting of the Committee in June 2006.

(i)
The Committee had held a joint workshop with the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee in December 2005 on the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act.  It was suggested that the Director of Community Services should provide feedback on how the views communicated at that workshop had been taken forward or if they had not been acted on, the reasons for that decision.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Committee welcomes progress with the implementation of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act.

(2)
The Committee looks forward to further reports providing an update on progress with the implementation of the Act and Pilot Schemes and in particular the partnership approach and joint working arrangements.

(3)
That the Director of Community Services submit a report on the Pilot Car Clear Scheme to the next meeting of the Committee in June 2006.

COS.41/06
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN 2006/07

The Head of Policy and Performance Services submitted report SP.10/06 enclosing an initial draft of the text of the Best Value Performance Plan for 2006/7.  The Plan had been considered by the Executive on 20 March 2006 (EX.050/06) and had been referred to the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consultation.

The Policy and Performance Officer advised that the performance indicator information would be added to the Plan at the end of May 2006 when it had been quality assured.  Special meetings of the Executive had been arranged for 25 May and 26 June 2006 prior to the finalised Performance Plan and performance indicator information going to the Council for approval at a special meeting on 29 June 2006.

In considering the draft Best Value Performance Plan Text Members made the following comments and observations: -

(a)
Page 11 – The penultimate paragraph states that “Carlisle is unlikely to see the levels of investment in regeneration that other areas in the North West have and will continue to experience in coming years”.  Members felt that this was a negative and defeatist statement and should be rewritten.


The Deputy Chief Executive advised that the Statement could be set in context, particularly with regard to European support.

(b)
Page 15 – The section on “Future challenges for community safety” – Members felt that there could be a more robust statement developed around the “Stretching targets on volume crime”.

(c)
The section on details of performance – performance against Carlisle City Council Service Standards 2005/06 – Members commented that there was a great amount of detail in this section, some of which would be fairly meaningless to the public and would not make it an appealing document.


The Deputy Chief Executive responded that there was a level of information which the Council was required to include within the Best Value Performance Plan.  However, work was being carried out on outward focusing Service Standards and future developments would include rationalising this section to look more like a Customer Charter, which would hopefully be of more interest to the public.

(d)
The glossary needs to be developed further to ensure that all the acronyms referred to in the report are fully explained.

(e)
There were some grammatical errors particularly relating to the use of the word “too”.

(f)
Members welcomed the opportunity to comment on the text of the draft Performance Plan at this stage, as it was an earlier stage than in previous years.

(g)
A Member referred to two of the following Service Standards on page 48 of the document, namely:   “The Council will determine any claim for benefit within 10 working days of receipt of completed claim”; and “The Council’s Website will be available 7 days a week, 24 hours a day and there will be less than 4 hours per month of down time due to planned maintenance”.  The Plan stated that these had both been achieved, but a Member stated that they did not believe that these had been achieved.  The Deputy Chief Executive undertook to examine these matters and revise as necessary.

(h)
The foreword of the draft Performance Plan included the use of the word “loose” instead of the word “lose”.

(i) Page 13 refers to a Multi Sports Area in “Bothergate” but this should be changed to “Botcherby”.

(j)
A Member referred to pages 28 and onwards where Directors are reporting on different aspects of work.  There was concern that these were presented in different formats and styles of information and the document was not coherent.


The Policy and Performance Officer responded that this aspect of the document was being amended and it would look quite different when it came to the finalised version.

(k)
There was concern about the statement on page 12 that “the City Council will take the lead in neighbourhood/area based regeneration”.  Members were concerned about the strength of this statement.  The Head of Policy and Performance Services undertook to review this with the relevant Director.

(l)
The previous year’s Best Value Performance Plan contained a large section on the Direction of Travel Review.  Members suggested that this year’s plan should contain an update on progress with the Direction of Travel Review Action Plan.

The Deputy Chief Executive undertook to add this section on the Direction of Travel Action Plan and also commented that there would be other issues arising from the Annual Audit Letter which would also need to be included within the plan.

RESOLVED – (1)
The Committee welcomes the opportunity to comment on the Best Value Performance Plan at an earlier stage than in previous years.

(2)
The Committee looks forward to receiving the next version of the Plan, including the Performance Indicator Information, at the meeting in June 2006.

(3)
That the detailed comments of the Committee as outlined above be forwarded to the Executive for consideration in relation to the re-drafted Plan.

COS.42/06
PLAY AREA POLICY
Mr Gray, the Project Officer presented Report CS.08/06 on a review of the Council’s Portfolio of 68 outdoor equipped areas for play in order that a Play Area Policy could be developed.  The Executive on 20 March 2006 (EX.052/06) had considered the report and approved it as a basis for consultation with this Committee.

Within the proposed Play Area Policy, existing play areas had been categorised as follows: -

Category A – Play areas of primary importance.

Category B – Second tier play areas.

Category C – Play areas serving clearly defined areas of housing.

The categories would help to identify those play areas that were most used and therefore warrant most attention and renovation.  It was intended that each play area would be assessed against a number of factors which would then be scored, producing a priority list for every play area the Council owns.

In considering the Play Area Policy Members made the following comments and observations: -

(a)
Paragraph 8.2 states that “In addition to the Council Budget, when a new play area is provided via a Housing Development, once the area is handed over to the Council a commuted sum of £10,000 is payable to cover maintenance in the first 10 years”.  Members queried this stating that £10,000 over 10 years seemed a very small amount and suggested that Officers should seek a reasonable increase in this amount.

Mr Gray responded that he was drafting a report which would propose that this figure be reviewed on an annual basis, with at the very least an adjustment in accordance with the Retail Price Index to be made each year.

(b)
The description of Category A play areas on page 5 of “These play areas are better, larger and newer than the average” seemed to be at odds with the activity/status score set out on page 25 of the document.  The activity/status score seemed to suggest that smaller play areas would score more highly and would be in greater need of renovation.

Mr Gray undertook to raise this with the Head of Culture and Community Services with a suggestion that he seek a clearer way of expressing intentions.

The Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder added that the intention behind the Policy was to review the 68 play areas and ensure that there was adequate access to good quality play areas.

Mr Gray commented that some play areas had become unused, neglected and abandoned and decisions would have to be taken on whether to renew and refurbish to attract people back or whether to close the play areas.  Members responded that there may be some play areas are in the wrong location but there are other play areas which are becoming dilapidated because they are being colonised by “over-age” children.  This differentiation must be recognised as there may be some play areas which would benefit from investment, upgrade and better supervision and could therefore be brought back into more productive use.

Mr Gray advised that one of the criteria which was being introduced was accessibility to and distance from other suitable play areas.

(c)
A Member expressed concern that some developers seem to allocate random areas of land for which they can’t find any better use as play areas and that these may not always be the most suitable areas of land.  In addition, Members suggested that local developers should be forced to complete play areas after Phase 1 of the developments, before they are allowed to commence Phase 2.

Mr Gray responded that historically there may have been a problem with the inappropriate allocation of areas of land for play areas.  Officers were now more aware of this and were taking a more proactive role in ensuring that play areas were included in the design element of developments and that they were located appropriately.  Planning Officers were using planning conditions to ensure that developers were giving adequate consideration to this at the design stage.

(d)
Paragraph 1.4 states that a number of Play Areas had been subject to anti-social behaviour problems and that these issues would be addressed “by other means”.  A Member commented that this statement should show how these problems would be addressed.  It is  important that Play Areas are clean and fit for use and that there is no anti-social behaviour.

Mr Gray responded that there is a regular maintenance programme for the Council’s 68 Play Areas, with operatives visiting each Play Area at least once a week, but most damage takes place over a weekend and it is not possible to clean every play area on a Monday.

(e)
A Member commented that many Play Areas in the Rural Area benefit from active Management Committees.  It was suggested that this should also be encouraged within the Urban Area.  Mr Gray outlined the ways in which this approach was being encouraged and advised that community involvement was one of the factors within the Play Area policy.

(f)
Members referred to a number of Category B Play Areas which were recommended for closure in the Policy, these included Millriggs and some Play Areas in Morton.  It should be investigated whether a more appropriate location for the Play Areas would be beneficial, or in relation to the Play Area in Winscale Way, whether closure of some of the many entrances would help reduce the problems.

Members were concerned that the immediate reaction for some disused Play Areas seemed to be to “recommend for closure” but there should be full consideration of alternatives including re-siting of Play Areas or addressing specific problems for these areas.

Mr Gray undertook to raise Members’ concerns in relation to Millriggs, Winscale Way and Dalston Road to the Head of Culture and Community Services and ask him to provide written responses to the Members in relation to these areas.  

(f)
Members highlighted the importance of ensuring that developers complete Play Areas and have them transferred to the City Council as quickly as possible in order to ensure that proper maintenance arrangements are put in place.

Mr Gray responded that he was working on a procedure which could be followed to ensure that Play Areas are adopted by the City Council at the earliest opportunity.  

Members welcomed any procedure to ensure that developers design Play Areas into developments, build them according to the required timescales and hand them over to the City Council at the appropriate time.

(g)
Page 22 stated that “The development of Heysham Park area by CHA/Lovells should mean that there will be major Play Area provision in the park in the next few years and that no improvements or replacements would go ahead on four Play Areas in the area until the plans were finalised”.


Members were concerned about the timescales involved and sought clarification of progress with Heysham Park by CHA and Lovells and reassurances that they would soon be in a position to finalise plans.

Mr Gray responded that it was his understanding that the Play Area in Heysham Park was due for renovation.  He undertook to ask the Head of Culture and Community Services to write to Members of the Committee to clarify the position regarding Heysham Park.

(h)
A Member corrected the policy stating that Dowbeck Road is in Castle Ward.

(i)
It was suggested that another influencing factor within the Play Area policy should be the Property type surrounding Play Areas.  Terraced properties have less garden area for children to play in and therefore Play Areas are more important in these areas.  

Mr Gray welcomed this suggested refinement to the scoring system and accepted that the type of residential development and proximity of other Play Areas should be taken in to consideration.

(j)
A Member commented that the Executive seemed to have missed an opportunity to make more funding available for the improvement of Play Areas.  The Executive should be asked to reconsider this and allocate additional resources.

(k)
Community involvement was an aspect of the scoring system within the Policy, but Members commented that in some areas Officers would need to actively encourage and promote community involvement, building the capacity to assist “ownership” of play areas.  

(l)
Consideration of improvements to Play Areas should also be done within wider regeneration activities taking place in specific areas, and should therefore be linked to other Council priorities in terms of regeneration.

(m)
A scoring system does give transparency but there also needs to be some discretion exercised.  In instances where there is a recommendation for closure there should be full consideration of whether there could be an alternative relocation of the Play Area or any other measures which could be taken to prevent closure.  The Play Area policy needs to be seen as a positive process and should not become a negative strategy for closure of Play Areas.

Mr Gray then updated Members on four Play Areas which are due to be refurbished between April and June 2006, these included Bitts Park, Carliol Drive, Denton Holme and Fusehill Street.  

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that in addition to the detailed comments outlined above:

(1)
The Committee welcomes the report and finds the notion of a Play Area policy helpful and looks forward to development of the policy based on the comments of this Committee.

(2)
That the Play Areas recommended for closure within the Play Area policy should be examined further and local Ward Members should be involved in consideration of the issues and possible solutions.

(3)
That the resources allocated for Play Areas should be re-examined to ensure that there is sufficient investment to meet the commitment to develop high standards of play areas in all parts of the District.

(4)
That in relation to new housing developments, the system for ensuring that there is an appropriate process for the design, location and adoption of Play Areas needs to be re-examined and improved.

(5)
The Committee looks forward to further reports on the Play Area policy and having an input to its future development.

COS.43/06
CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP (CDRP)

(a)
Feedback from Leadership Group Workshop

The Deputy Chief Executive presented SP.12/06 informing the Committee of the discussions and conclusions from the CDRP Workshop day on 22 February 2006.  The purpose of the day was to arrive at a shared vision that inspired and motivated the whole partnership.

The Deputy Chief Executive commented on the main issues debated during the day, highlighting the importance of attendance at Leadership Group meetings, the Chairman of the CDRP, a clear strategy for the CDRP, contributions of individual organisations and restructuring of Task Groups.  

In relation to the Chairman, the Deputy Chief Executive commented that it was likely that there would be a new Chairman and that the Partnership would move away from having an independent Chairman.

The Community Safety Development Officer outlined proposed changes allowing County Neighbourhood Forums to consider applications for funding for small projects.  He advised that he was discussing the mechanisms for facilitating this with County Council Officers.  The important role the City Council now plays within Neighbourhood Forums was emphasised by Members.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:-

(i)
Members expressed concern that there should not be any undue delay in appointing a new Chairman if required.

(ii)
Members considered that it may be appropriate to have terms of reference for the Chairman.

(iii)
A Member queried whether Chairpersons of the various Task Groups would be able to act in the best interests of the CDRP rather than their own individual organisations.  The Deputy Chief Executive stated that in his view individuals from different organisations would chair Task Groups responsibly and in the interests of the CDRP.

(iv)
A Member queried what discussions had taken place on the funding of the Anti-Social Behaviour post as at one stage there had been consideration of two separate posts for Carlisle and Eden.

The Community Safety Development Officer advised that discussions had taken place over a number of meetings and that the Leadership Group believed that the workload would be appropriate for one post.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the feedback from the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Workshop be noted.

(2)
That the Committee welcomes the renewed commitment demonstrated by the Leadership Group in the presence of the Senior Officer from Government Office Northwest.

(b)
CDRP Constitution

The Deputy Chief Executive presented report SP.13/06 informing the Committee of the amendments made to the draft CDRP Constitution.  These amendments were a direct result of the scrutiny of the CDRP Constitution at the last meeting of this Committee on 16 February 2006 (Minute Reference COS.013/06).

In considering the amendments to the draft Constitution, Members made the following comments and observations:-

(i)
The Constitution did not seem to set out the terms or basis of election of Chairpersons of the Task Groups.  There should be clarity about whether the Leadership Group or the individual Task Groups would be responsible for appointing Chairpersons and whether this would be reviewed annually.

Members suggested that the Leadership Group should appoint Chairpersons for the various Task Groups therefore setting up clear roles and lines of accountability.  They further suggested that there should be an annual or three yearly review of chairing arrangements.

(ii)
In response to a Member’s question, feedback was given on the CDRP Leadership meeting on 23 March 2006.

(iii)
In response to a Member’s question about paragraph 62 of the Constitution regarding meetings in public, the Community Safety Development Officer advised that the Leadership Group had agreed to apply the same criteria as those used by Local Authorities for determining whether items should be considered in Public or Private.

The move would be to consider more of the items in Public unless there were specific reasons for excluding the Public and Press.

(iv)
A Member referred to the statement that “the two District Councils had made a commitment to provide a Clerk whenever possible for future Leadership Group meetings”.  Members were concerned about this statement “to provide a Clerk whenever possible” and suggested that there should be one Clerk to service all meetings of the CDRP Leadership Groups.

The Deputy Chief Executive commented that both the Local Authorities involved have Committee Services sections but it had not been possible at that meeting to state definitively that Committee Clerks could be provided.  The Deputy Chief Executive was pursuing this matter and would be discussing it with the Director of Legal and Democratic Services, to assess if it would be possible within the existing workload and resources of the Committee Section

A Member queried the provision of Secretarial support for Task Groups, commenting that the Leadership Group had given Task Groups £1,000 each for Secretarial support but this did not seem to have been put in place.  The Member suggested that the Leadership Group may need to advise or assist Task Groups in the securing of Secretarial support.

(v)
There was a question as to the meaning of the statement “The CDRP Leadership Group meetings are open to the public but are not public meetings”.  The Deputy Chief Executive clarified the distinction stating that meetings which are open to the public are ones to which the public can be invited and can attend.   Public meetings are ones in which the public can participate.

(vi)
There was concern that if the Constitution remained unchanged there was little recognition or mention of the importance of the scrutiny role and in particular the role of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  Members sought Constitutional recognition of the role of Overview and Scrutiny both in Carlisle City Council and Eden District Council.  The Constitution should also set out clearly that the Chairman of the Leadership Group and Task Groups could be asked to attend Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

(vii)
A Member queried the absence of the Appendices to the Constitution setting out terms of reference.  The Community Safety Development Officer responded that it had been determined that the terms of reference were not now to be included within the Constitution.  

(viii)
Members strongly suggested that there should be terms of reference for the Chairman and this would be important whether the Chairman was an independent or non independent Chairman.

The Deputy Chief Executive acknowledged that terms of reference may help and commented that the Officer from Government Office Northwest had suggested that there should not be an independent Chairman.

(ix)
The Constitution would include a new requirement for the production of an annual report and the hosting of a public meeting.

The Community Safety Development Officer advised that this would be new role for the management team.  He envisaged the public meeting being a forum where the CDRP Chairman and Officers from responsible authorities would take questions from the public and would be seen to be taking joint responsibility for Crime and Disorder reduction.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Committee generally welcomes the Constitution as a step forward and welcomes the responsiveness of the Leadership Group to the suggestions made at a previous meeting of this Committee.  

(2)
That the Deputy Chief Executive report the suggestions made at this meeting back to the Leadership Group and the Committee looks forward to receiving a final version of the Constitution at its meeting in June 2006.

(c)
CDRP Revised Structure

The Deputy Chief Executive presented report SP.14/06 summarising the changes in the CDRP structure agreed at the Leadership Group Workshop on 22 February 2006 and the Task Group Chairs meeting on 9 March 2006.

Under the proposed changes the Constitution would now include two tiers of organisation for the CDRP, namely a Leadership Group and four Task Groups, instead of the current five Task Groups.  

Members welcomed the chairing of Task Groups by Senior Police Officers as this was seen as a positive step providing momentum and influence at an appropriate level.

The Deputy Chief Executive commented that there had been a real commitment from the Chief Superintendent in Carlisle to working in partnership with other organisations and in particular the City Council.  There was also evidence of this in the work which was being carried out with the City Council’s area teams.  He believed that good relationships were being built with the Police at management and operational levels.

RESOLVED – That the revised structure be welcomed and the Committee looks forward to future reports on the CDRP showing an improvement in the range of performance indicators and provides a further opportunity to aid the developing effectiveness of the Partnership.

COS.44/06
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman commented that this was the last meeting of the Committee for current municipal year.  He thanked the Head of Overview and Scrutiny, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, the Committee Clerk all other Officers who had been involved with the Committee for all their work in supporting the Committee.  He then thanked all Members and substitute Members of the Committee for the hard work they had put in throughout the year.  In particular he highlighted the role of the Vice Chairman Councillor K Rutherford who would be stepping down as a City Councillor in May 2006.

Members echoed the Chairman’s comments and also thanked the Chairman for the way he had conducted meetings throughout the year.

(The meeting finished at 12.20)
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